 MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

March 21, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 10:25 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Scott H. Cannon
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Margaret Urban

	Curtis N. Kratz
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes from the February 2006 meeting; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  Cynthia Carrow noted that the discussion on Title IV referred to a piece of legislation rather than a compromise proposal.  That change was reflected in the approved minutes.

II.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments or questions from the audience.

III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf said that CNRAC would go to Erie in August for its 2006 regional trip.  

The Game Commission released the 2005-06 deer harvest estimates.  Kurt said the deer population issue has two distinct sides:  those who think there are too many deer and those who think there are not enough.  He said that the deer harvest numbers are important to DCNR because of their effect on forest regrowth.  He added that DCNR is very interested to see how the Game Commission will react to the harvest numbers, especially because there has been regeneration in state forests with a low deer population.  Kurt said the Game Commission will be meeting in April to set antlerless license allocations.  After the April meeting, the Game Commission will meet with DCNR.

Curtis Kratz mentioned the deer problem in the southeast corner of the state, particularly for the agricultural community.

Kurt said that deer harvest numbers have declined, up to 40% in the northcentral part of the state, but actually increased in at least one Wildlife Management Unit near Pittsburgh.

Walter asked if the report determines whether deer re-inhabit areas.  Kurt said he wasn’t sure, but he said there is a correlation between numbers of deer and food supply. 

IV.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter reported that Council still has four vacancies:  one in the Governor’s Office, one in the Senate, and two in the House.

Walter reminded Council’s EQB members to complete and return the Office of Surface Mining financial disclosure forms that are required under federal mining regulations.

Bruce Tetkoskie mentioned that Council hasn’t had a full membership since he started in July 2004.  He suggested that we send a reminder to the appointing authorities.

V.
WATER RESOURCES MANAGEMENT UPDATE

John Hines, Executive Director of the Water Planning Office, gave Council an update on implementation of Act 220 and development of the state water plan.  He said the Department is still on track to deliver a benchmark plan in March 2008.

John provided a status report on several key pieces of the water resources planning process:

· The draft regulations are proceeding through the internal review process and will likely be presented to the Environmental Quality Board in May or June.

· The various screening and analytical tools are either complete or near completion.  Some of the projection methodologies will be tweaked to handle future demands.

· After a slow start, the number of registrations from all water use sectors has been increasing.  In January of this year, the Department switched from a web-based registration system to an all-paper format, thus reducing the time and effort of pre-registration.

· The water withdrawal reporting in on track.  The Department implemented new reporting forms for both public water suppliers and other water use sectors.  A feature of this new program is the addition of a web-based reporting system to simplify reporting and reduce paperwork.

· The Critical Water Planning Area Subcommittee continues with development of the Critical Area Resource Plan guidelines.  John anticipates that a critical area of concern will be designated in each region of the state except for the northwest.

· The Policy and Integration Subcommittee reviewed and commented on a draft Introduction document, as well as draft Stormwater and Navigation chapters, for the State Water Plan.  John said the Navigation chapter would have a more in-depth review later because of the associated legal issues.

· Proposed regulatory changes will allow water suppliers to register only once to meet the requirements for Chapter 109 (Safe Drinking Water), Chapter 110 (Water Resources Planning) and the State Water Plan.  DEP plans to present the proposed regulations at the May EQB meeting.

Based on information that John distributed at today’s meeting, Scott Cannon said that the state’s total water use registrations are short 25%.  The gap is primarily with agriculture.

In response to several questions, John said that Act 220 requires users of 10,000 gallons a day or more to register.  He said the Act only requires registration; the Delaware and Susquehanna River Basin Commissions handle allocations.

VI.
MERCURY REGULATION

Gail Conner gave a presentation on Pennsylvania’s draft mercury rule.  She provided a background of the issue, starting in August 2004 with PennFuture’s petition to EQB requesting action to reduce mercury emissions from the state’s electric utilities, to a year later when EQB approved DEP’s recommendation to develop a state-specific mercury rule.

In the fall of 2005, DEP created a Mercury Workgroup to provide a public forum on the mercury issue.  Gail, Bruce, and Sue have attended the Workgroup meetings, which have focused on topics such as atmospheric fate and transport of mercury, mercury deposition in Pennsylvania, mercury fish advisories in Pennsylvania, health effects, and other state mercury regulations.  Gail listed the other states that have either final, pending or ongoing legislative action regarding mercury.

Pennsylvania has 36 coal-burning power plants.  In 2003, those plants emitted a total of 3.392 tons of mercury.  Gail said that tonnage was 7.5% of the national total, and placed Pennsylvania third behind Texas and Ohio.

Pennsylvania joined with other states to file a petition against the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency’s use of a national cap and trade program to regulate mercury.  Gail summarized Pennsylvania’s position on this issue:

· EPA’s Clean Air Mercury Rule (CAMR) is not the “control technology” approach contemplated under the hazardous air pollutant provisions of Section 112 in the Clean Air Act.

· CAMR disadvantages electric generating units burning eastern bituminous and anthracite coals, with the most stringent requirements established for units burning waste coal.

· Rulemakings do not adequately regulate a potent neurotoxin such as mercury.

Gail said that EPA is expected to take final action on the petition no later than May 2006.  She then reviewed the general principles of Pennsylvania’s draft mercury rule:

· No trading of mercury emission allowances.

· Achieve greater reductions in mercury than EPA’s CAMR.

· Maximize the mercury reduction co-benefits from other SO² (sulfur dioxide) and NOx (nitrogen oxides) emission control programs, such as the Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR).

· Discourage fuel switching away from bituminous coal.

· No adverse impact on the capacity and reliability of power generation.

The deadline for Phase I of the mercury emission standard and annual emission limit components of Pennsylvania’s draft rulemaking is January 1, 2010.  The deadline for Phase II is January 1, 2015.

According to DEP’s tentative timeline, Gail said the state’s final mercury rule would be submitted to EPA in November 2006.

Following Gail’s presentation, John Slade (Bureau of Air Quality) and Bo Reiley (Regulatory Counsel) were available to answer questions.  John reminded Council that utilities are not the only source of mercury emissions.  He also referred to the EPA-funded study that showed nearly 70 percent of the mercury collected at an Ohio River Valley monitoring site (near Steubenville, Ohio) originated from nearby coal-burning industrial plants.   This study is important because of the ongoing debate regarding the effects of global emissions vs. local.  John said there would be one-third more mercury emissions reductions with Pennsylvania’s rule than with CAMR.  He added that the cost would be the same whether the reductions were made here in Pennsylvania or elsewhere.

Pat Lupo referred to studies on the effects of mercury on newborns and fetuses.  She suggested that Council decide to pursue this issue only after it has reviewed the final rulemaking.  She also recommended to John Slade that DEP consider having a public meeting on the draft mercury rule in the northwest corner of the state.

Thad asked why the state is discouraging fuel switching.  Walter said because it would benefit Wyoming coal and, therefore, have an adverse economic impact on our state.

John said if any Council members have additional questions, they should feel free to contact him or his staff (717-787-4325) and also check DEP’s mercury rule web page for current information (http://www.dep.state.pa.us/dep/deputate/airwaste/aq/regs/mercury_rule.htm).

Jolene Chinchilli said the mercury issue is very polarized, and she is worried about the negative language being used by both sides.  She thinks that DEP should prepare an objective decision document on mercury.  She also wondered what else Council could do to help facilitate the discussions.

VII.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty updated Council on several initiatives:

· Mercury – The Secretary recently met with medical personnel/toxicologists who reported that they are not seeing a high number of mercury poisoning cases.  However, they are concerned about the cumulative impacts and degenerative effects of mercury.

· Clean Vehicles – The Secretary announced that a new congressionally mandated report from the National Academies’ National Research Council has scientifically validated California’s emissions standards for cars, trucks and off-road equipment.  DEP will send a letter to the state legislators using this data as support for changes to Pennsylvania’s Clean Vehicles Program, which was adopted in 1998 and incorporated the California standards.  Proposed regulations amending the state’s Clean Vehicles Program to reflect post-1998 California provisions were approved by EQB and published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on February 11.   Opposing legislation in the House, the Fuel Additive Regulatory Control Act (HB 2141), would require Pennsylvania to adopt the federal vehicle emissions standards for new vehicles, rather than California’s.

· Alternative Energy Portfolio Standards Act – DEP is concerned about a new rulemaking proposed by the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PUC).  Under the new rule, Pennsylvania citizens could be paying for alternate energy supplied by an industry located outside the grid in another state.

· Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund (Title IV) Reauthorization – The Secretary advised Council that there has been a recent development with Title IV.  Sen. Santorum has taken a leadership role and will be proposing draft legislation for the reauthorization and amendment of the Fund.  She recently met with Sen. Santorum’s senior staff and was told that the proposed legislation would address health issues and will be similar to the proposal sponsored by U.S. Reps. Cubin (Wyoming), Rahall (West Virginia) and Peterson (Pennsylvania).

· I-99 – The state Department of Transportation (PennDOT) has indefinitely postponed further action on the plan to move 1 million tons of pyrite, also known as acid rock, from a construction site in Centre County to a coal refuse dump in Indiana County.  Secretary McGinty and PennDOT Secretary Biehler are planning to write an op-ed piece explaining why the material can’t be left at the construction site.  The Indiana County location was selected because sites closer to the construction area were unsuitable, e.g., high-quality stream, lime geology, etc.

· EDGE (Energy Deployment for a Growing Economy) – Through the EDGE initiative, DEP has been working with EPA to promote coal gasification technology for older power plants.  The price tag for older plants to comply with CAIR is approximately $15 billion.  DEP is recommending that the older, dirtier plants be shut down and re-powered with advanced coal gasification technology, which would be cheaper than if plants installed scrubbers.  EPA is receptive to the idea, but hasn’t found the proper regulatory tool to allow DEP to proceed.  DEP notified EPA that this proposal could be implemented using an alternative compliance schedule.   The Secretary received a letter last week from EPA and the Department of Energy thanking her for the information, but not offering any judgment on DEP’s recommendation.

The Secretary then opened up the floor for questions.

Scott asked several questions regarding DEP working with the PUC, e.g., fixed market, investments, etc.  If Council would like this issue to be a future agenda item, the Secretary said that Eric Thumma is DEP’s contact person for the electricity restructuring law and rate-cap lift.

Scott also mentioned the problem with inconsistency among the regions concerning policy interpretation.  The Secretary asked Scott to provide actual examples for a future discussion.

 VIII.
ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE ADVISORY BOARD (EJAB)

Ayanna King, Director of DEP’s Office of Environmental Advocate, discussed the role of her office and also briefed Council on several of EJAB’s current activities.

DEP has three environmental advocates – one each in the southcentral, southeast and southwest regions.  The advocates serve as conduits between communities and DEP, e.g., providing citizens with information about DEP programs, policies, and regulations; notifying citizens of proposed permits within their community so they can participate throughout the process; etc.  The advocates strive to ensure that communities are aware of the impacts of a particular permit so that citizens can make informed decisions.

The Office of Environmental Advocate works closely with EJAB, a board of volunteers who work to ensure the fair treatment and meaningful involvement of all Commonwealth residents in the environmental decision-making process, regardless of race, color, national origin or income.  Ayanna said the EJAB is currently undergoing restructuring of its member base, e.g., recruiting young people to get them more involved.  The recent addition of Latino members has significantly enhanced the Board’s perspective on language barriers in certain communities.

EJAB has been working with Don Brown, Director of the PA Consortium for Interdisciplinary Environmental Policy, as he examines how DEP approaches cumulative and synergistic risk.  The Board is also weighing in on the mercury issue and the “precautionary principle” concept as a guide for its own decision-making, as well as for DEP’s.

Scott asked Ayanna for the definition of an “environmental justice” community.  Ayanna said the Department uses the Environmental Justice Workgroup’s definition, which is 20% poverty or 30% minority.  However, the 20/30 rule is not a legal definition, and has been challenged.  EJAB is in the process of developing it’s own legally defensible definition.  Ayanna also referred to DEP’s E-MapPA, which provides overlays showing environmental justice areas, air emission plants, land recycling cleanup operations, etc. (http://www.emappa.dep.state.pa.us/emappa/viewer.htm).

Joyce Hatala asked why there were no environmental advocates in the northern regions, as there are clearly environmental justice type issues in that area.  Ayanna said the Board’s restructuring process, mentioned earlier, also includes recruiting members from the state’s northern tier, and she will be visiting the northeast region in the near future.  Joyce added that it’s really important that people have the opportunity to be heard and be presented with all the facts.  Ayanna added the recent addition of Dr. White, an epidemiologist with the state Department of Health, will help the Board provide accurate information to the public.

Pat Lupo mentioned the complexity involved with reaching out to the many different kinds of communities in Pennsylvania.  Ayanna agreed.   She said communities in the southeast part of the state are more educated in environmental justice issues and easier to engage, but with other communities, there’s a huge disconnect.  Ayanna said she tries to be proactive and develop relationships with communities before an issue arises. 

IX.
2006 REGIONAL MEETING PLANS

June 26-28 has been set for this year’s regional meeting.  Additional fine-tuning has to be done to the site visits, but the general location has been narrowed down to the Armstrong/Indiana/Somerset area.  Walter, Cynthia and Burt volunteered to be on a regional meeting steering committee and provide recommendations and background information on noteworthy sites for Council to visit.  Bruce recommended that this year’s site visits have an “energy” theme, since last year’s sites dealt predominately with abandoned mine reclamation.  

X.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – Richard and Sue will be scheduling a meeting with Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, to discuss consistency of policy interpretation and program implementation among the regions.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Earlier in today’s meeting, Gail Conner provided an overview of DEP’s proposed mercury rule.  The next public discussion of the mercury rule proposal will be at an Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee meeting on March 30.  Council and Mercury Workgroup members will be in attendance.  The Committee will weigh in on the proposed air permit streamlining regulation before it is presented to EQB.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave is waiting to get information from Steve Socash, Bureau of Land Recycling and Waste Management, on changes to general permits.  The Solid Waste Advisory Committee has not met since July 2005, and there are several issues the group should be reviewing, e.g., permit-by-rule and the papermill draft.   Dave listed several projects that will demonstrate the successful reuse of mine pool water.  Council has been a strong supporter of the efforts undertaken by the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board’s Orphan Mine Discharge Task Force to promote orphan mine pools as assets, rather than liabilities.  Dave said many of the projects will use private funding to leverage grant money.   Walter suggested that Dave prepare a letter to the Department summarizing his concerns and suggested solutions.  Bruce said there is no dedicated funding for projects like this, and Council should suggest that long-term funding be make available. 
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – The committee continues working with the Policy Office on implementing the recommendations in the CAC/DEP joint report on advisory committees, e.g., collaboration between the committees and DEP, coordination of the review process for regulations/policies, etc.  Cynthia reported that Council staff is in the process of updating the state Conservation Directory.   She added that the environmental education proposals have been submitted and are being scored.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene said the Committee will meet soon to discuss two critical issues: nutrient trading and health tracking. She said the planning grant for the health-tracking project has ended, and DEP and the Department of Health will apply for an implementation grant.  The Centers for Disease Control might ask for matching funds from the states.  Jolene feels that DEP should take a larger role in the health-tracking project.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt said he was encouraged by the state water plan update presented by John Hines earlier today.  He was glad to hear that DEP will most likely meet the March 2008 deadline.  An article from the Chesapeake Bay Journal was distributed at the meeting, and featured an interview with Doug Lipton, an economist with the Maryland Sea Grant College and vice-chair of the Chesapeake Bay Program’s Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee.  Dr. Lipton advises states to go slow when developing nutrient trading policies.  He said launching a trading system too soon and then having it fail will make it harder for any better-designed systems in the future to be accepted by the public. Burt suggested that Dr. Lipton be invited to a future Council to discuss his viewpoints.

DEP’s Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee – Thad said the committee hasn’t met since February 14.  He hasn’t heard anything, so he guesses the manual is status quo.  Patrick McDonnell said notice of the proposed manual would be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on April 8, and there would be three public meetings.  Thad said the Oversight Committee did not have input on this version of the proposed manual.  Patrick said he was under the impression that the Oversight Committee members signed off on the manual at their last meeting after hearing the presentation by Dr. Traver of Villanova.  Thad said that presentation was very controversial.  He said the stormwater policy is unfair to developers and publicly owned water treatment plants.  He feels that most of the pollution problem is caused by illegal manure application on farms.  Curtis added that there’s also a problem with legacy sediments.

Scott said that DEP should look at the “science” of removing sediments.

Thad said Sen. Vance (R-Cumberland/York) and Rep. Nailor (R-Mechanicsburg) are holding a public meeting to discuss the possible financial and developmental impacts of pollution reduction efforts in the Chesapeake Bay watershed at 6:30 p.m. on Wednesday, March 22, at Mechanicsburg Middle School.

Walter suggested that the Water Committee review the legislation for the tributary strategy.  

XI.
DEPARTMENT AND PRIORITIES REPORTS

Patrick announced that Lou Guerra left the Department to run for a House seat.

Patrick also notified Council that a presentation on the proposed changes to the land recycling regulations (page 4 of the Department Report) would be delayed because the DEP staff person in charge of the program was suddenly taken ill.

XII.
NEW BUSINESS

Pat Lupo suggested that a copy of the 2006 Pennsylvania Environmental Briefing Book, produced by the Pennsylvania Conservation Voters Education League, be made available to all Council members. 
XIII.
AML PRESENTATIONS

Mike Hewitt and Bob Hughes, Eastern Pennsylvania Coalition for Abandoned Mine Reclamation; and John Dawes, Western Pennsylvania Watershed Program, demonstrated a database system for abandoned mine land.

The system enables the user to locate problem areas and feature points, and can provide information that could be helpful when requesting reclamation funds.  

The gentlemen also discussed reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund.  They said the largest amount of funds used for cleanup of Pennsylvania’s mines comes from the federal government.  If the Fund is not reauthorized or becomes depleted, the Commonwealth will be one of the biggest losers, with 44 counties impacted.

With only one legislator on the Appropriations Committee (Sen. Arlen Specter), Pennsylvania is trying to gather support from West Virginia to oppose any legislation favoring Wyoming.

Two pieces of competing Title IV legislation have been rolled into a compromise proposal.

Curtis made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Pat seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:58 p.m.

Notice of the March meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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